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Reflection: What Do Bells on Horses Have to Do with Discipleship?  
By Joe Barnard 

 

Let’s be honest, there are some strange verses in the Bible. Often, when we are reading through the Old 

and New Testaments, we come across a statement that sounds foreign and indecipherable, something that 

leaves us scratching our heads and wondering, “what on earth does that mean?”  

 

One of these verses is found at the end of Zechariah. The prophet says, “And on that day there shall be 

inscribed on the bells of the horses, “Holy to the LORD”. Now, anyone who has read a bit of the Bible will 

know that bells and horses are not a common topic in the Scriptures. When we hear of horses, they usually 

come up with a warning directed to a king that such creatures are not a stable foundation of trust or accu-

rate measure of wealth.  As for bells, they are only spotlighted when the priestly uniform is being tailored. 

Thus, it is indeed strange when a seer like Zechariah refers to a special set of bells being worn by horses 

that have a label which, elsewhere, is the exclusive property of the high priest. If we’re not asking, “What’s 

going on here!”, we’ve clearly dozed off. The image is divinely intended to catch our attention.  

 

So, what is this verse trying to tell us? Essentially, the verse is alerting us to one of the great objectives of 

the entire mission of God. As we read our Bibles, one truth that progressively becomes clearer is that God 

is not content to limit the reach of holiness to a tiny room in a small tent among an obscure people. Rather, 

what we find as we turn the pages of our Bibles is that God’s final intent is to flood creation with His holy 

presence. This is the truth Isaiah foresaw when he wrote, “For the earth shall be full of the knowledge of 

the LORD as the waters cover the sea” (11:9b). This, too, is the truth Zechariah is trying to communicate 

when he looks forward to a day when horses’ bells will be no less sacred than the turban of a high priest. 

Through a connected series of redemptive acts, God is reclaiming the world for holiness. The end will be a 

definitive fulfilment of the beginning. The paradise that began in Eden will one day be as wide and as deep 

as the cosmos itself.  

 

Now, it is worth asking the question, “What does all of this have to do with me?” After all, it’s not unusual 

for a grand theological statement to feel as if it has all of the relevance of a comet that flies 10,000 miles 

above the surface of the earth.  

 

The reality is that the vision of Zechariah ought to turn each of our lives inside-out. Anyone who knows 

about the gospel is aware that the great blessing of Jesus’ salvific work is the pouring out of the Spirit of 

God on the people of God. Practically, this means that each one of our lives has become a colony of heaven. 

Through the ministry of the Spirit, our task is nothing less than to make holiness a pervasive and universal 



 

 

 

feature of our lives. As disciples, we cannot compartmentalise between secular and sacred duties. God’s 

desire for us is that “the bells of the horses” will be every bit as consecrated to Him as the priestly uniform. 

He wants every square inch of our lives to be inscribed with the glorious placard, “Holy to the LORD”.  

 

How do we do this? Here is a simple exercise that can help us see the spiritual potential of areas of life that 

too easily get labelled mundane and religiously insignificant.  Take a pad of sticky-notes and write “Holy to 

the LORD” on the top 10 sheets of paper. Then, go around your house and put a sticky-note on things that 

don’t look noticeably sacred. For example, put the sticker “Holy to the LORD” on your phone, on a credit 

card, on your dining room table, on a bathroom mirror, or on a calendar. Be creative in doing this. Imagine 

what it would look like for you to live a life consecrated to God – not just in the morning when you have a 

devotion, or at church on Sundays – but with everything, all of the time. This, after all, is the deep intent 

and purpose of God. His will is not just that we praise Him occasionally, but that our entire lives are summed 

up in a single word, worship. He wants Paul’s encouragement to the Corinthians to be adopted as the mis-

sion statement of each one of our lives: “So, whether you eat or drink, or whatever you do, do all to the 

glory of God” (I Cor. 10:31).  

 

 

Jacques and Kadi’s Wedding 
 

We’re delighted that Jacques and Kadi are getting married this Saturday (12th August) in the Botanic Gar-

dens. Please be praying for them as they start this next adventure! 

 

 

Back to School – Prayer Requests 
 

We are planning to have a prayer meeting on Wednesday 16th August to pray especially for our children 

and adults as they go back to school and university. If you want your children and/ or yourself to be included, 

please complete this form by this Thursday (10th August). Thank you! 

 

 

Summer Appeal 2023 
 

The final amount raised in the Summer Appeal is £12,561.25 and will go towards the support of our three 

missionaries (the Sorsamo family, Lorna Ferguson and James Stewart). Thank you to everyone for their gen-

erosity. 

 

 

Home Groups Update 
 

Just a heads up that home groups will relaunch the second week of September. The theme of group meet-

ings this Autumn will be 1 John. To prepare us for these sessions, Jon Gemmell is going to do an introduction 

to 1 John at Equip on the first Sunday evening of September. Don't miss this. Jon will give us the big picture 

of 1 John and teach us how to read  - and how not to read - the letter. Put September 4th on your calendars.  

 

There will be evening services at 6pm for the remaining Sundays in August. 

 

 

https://forms.gle/5NnvNdAhjp9bpXwM8


 

 

 

Google Reviews 
 

It would be really helpful if you could leave a review of the church on Google to raise our profile online. You 

can do this using any email address but it is easier if you have a Google account. Here are three steps if 

you’re not sure how to leave a review -  

 

1. Search for Holyrood Evangelical Church on Google and you’ll see a page like this -  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

2. Click on ‘Google reviews’ on the right hand side of the page -  

 

 

 

 

 

 

3. Click on ‘write a review’ on the top right hand corner. It will ask you to sign in first and then please leave 

an honest review. 

 

Thank you and contact Liz (Liz@holyroodevangelical.org) if you have any questions. 

 

 

Litter Pick Up with Friends of Montgomery Street Park 
 

Our next litter pick up with the Friends of Montgomery Street Park will be at 12 noon on Sunday 20th August. 

Please save the date and come along for as short or as long a time as you can. It’s a great way to serve our 

local community. 
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Men's Weekend Conferences 
 

There are two men's conferences this Autumn that may be of interest to guys at Holyrood –  

 

1. Deeside Christian Fellowship is having their annual men's conference 1st – 3rd September. Several guys 

from HEC went last year and greatly appreciated the fellowship. The location is Faskally House in Pitlochry. 

The speaker this year is Dr. Mark Stirling. If you would like to attend, click on the link here. Cost is £100.  

 

2. Cross Training Ministries is organising a men's confer-

ence at Alltnacriche in Aviemore 27-29th October. Joe will 

be speaking at the event and is hoping to bring up a 

group of guys from Holyrood. Contact Joe if you are in-

terested. Recommended donation is £50. The theme for the weekend is "Exercising Yourself in Godliness”. 

 

 

Church Calendar  
 

For your prayers and info –  

 

▪ Tuesday: Pickleball and Table Tennis at 7pm 

▪ Wednesday: Prayer Meeting at 7pm on Zoom. Please contact Liz (liz@holyroodevangelical.org) for 

the Zoom codes if you do not already receive them.   

▪ Sunday:  

o Worship Service at 10.30am (and live streamed). Joe Barnard preaching. 

o Evening Service at 6pm (and live streamed). Joe Barnard preaching. 
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